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1. Welcome and Apologies 
1. Professor Calder welcomed members to the meeting. She accepted apologies from Dr John Brown, Professor Ian Diamond, Professor Jim Hough and Professor Robert Winston.  As this was Prof Reese’s first SSAC meeting, she invited him to introduce himself to the other members and provide some information on his background and particular research interests.  Professor Calder also noted that this meeting would have been Professor Winston’s last meeting as an SSAC member.  She thanked him, in his absence, for his contribution to the work of the Council.
2. Professor Calder also provided members with an update on the main topics that are being discussed within the CSA network in Whitehall.
2. Discussion on ‘Science Hot Topics’
3. Professor Calder introduced this session to further consider the Science Hot Topics list for the SSAC.  This followed on from the discussion at the September meeting and since then individual SSAC members had been allocated specific topics and had completed a one-page summary of the topic.  These summaries were compiled into the document which was circulated as part of the meeting papers.
4. Professor Calder noted that the ultimate objective was not to produce a document but to have a list of topics that SSAC could continue to work on and update and to have to hand issues that can be taken forward through discussions with policy colleagues in government.  She suggested that a good way forward now would be to identify the topics from the list that have the highest priority currently and to focus attention on those in the near future.  

5. Professor Calder opened up a discussion with members about the relative priorities of the current list of topics.  Members had a wide-ranging discussion and concluded that the Synthetic Biology and Food Security were the two topics with highest initial priority.  
3. Data Linkage Think Pieces
6. Professor Calder introduced this item which followed on from previous discussions at the June and September meetings about the Scottish Government Data linkage project.  Since the last meeting, Sara Grainger, in discussion with Professor Calder, had suggested a couple of areas in which the SSAC may like to produce a ‘think piece’ to help officials who are taking forward the National Data Linkage project. 
7. Professor Calder introduced Gerry Donnelly, National Data Linkage Centre Programme Manager and Sara Grainger, [Senior Statistician ] from Scottish Government who attended the meeting for this item. Sara provided an update on progress with the Data Linkage Project since the last meeting and then introduced two areas for the members to have an initial discussion around with a view to identifying any further useful input.  The first area was ‘Where to go next with Anonymisation and Statistical Disclosure Control’ and the second was ‘Consideration of Key Messages & Points of Awareness to raise with Public’ which, although presented as separate topics, are quite inter-linked.
8. A member started off the discussion on the first topic.  It was noted that data linkage is standard practice in medical informatics and a number of measures are already used routinely to control the risk of disclosure.  Although the public may not be specifically aware, it has been going on for years although there may be issues about raising the profile of previous/existing work.  It has to be acknowledged that there is no possibility of complete protection/confidentiality and that data linkage has to be undertaken within a risk assessment framework.  The Data Protection Act has increased awareness of, and literature around, privacy and the legal aspects of privacy.  

In discussion the following points were noted by members:

· There is a debate about where in the process the anoymisation of data should take place.
· The focus of this project should be on legitimate research questions where the answers will be valuable.

· It is impossible to stay one-step ahead in terms of cyber security, there is no fail safe that will allow data to be completely secure.

· Often communication of the risks around an issue can be done poorly but, in this case, there are real benefits to be gained from data linkage and need to focus on effectively presenting the advantages rather than solely considering the risks.
· Acknowledged that the public may be more concerned if they felt that commercial or private sector organisations may benefit from data linkage.

9. Another member began the discussion on the second item on the consideration of key messages and points of awareness to raise with public. It was noted that mistakes were made around the communication of GM policy and this has led to many mis-perceptions about the technology and its potential benefits.  The perception of individuals about the technology was that there was no benefit to them and that the benefits were accruing within commercial and government circles.  In truth, almost all examples of GM would bring benefit to the public.  
10. Discussions centred on the debate surrounding the GM issue and whether lessons can be learned for the scientific community when trying to communicate scientific advances to a public audience.  Members agreed that to avoid the issues that occurred in the GM debate the key was to engage with the public with every step, recognise that this may take a long time and that the process should not be time limited.  If the public can’t be convinced of the benefits then the project may have to be stopped.
11. Sara Grainger explained some of the work that has already been done with the public, the outputs of which has shaped the policy to date.  Work has shown that while members of the public do need help to work through the issues involved and understand the process once they do they are broadly in favour of the project.  However, this is a time and resource intensive process that couldn’t be replicated on a national scale.  The SG has also consulted with key interest groups, such as Big Brother Watch, and they are broadly content with the policy.  Sara stressed that the project would not go forward if it was not publicly acceptable.

12. In conclusion, members felt that this was a complex issue where it could be difficult to get the public to see the full advantages and so would need the development of a clear communication strategy.  It was suggested that the policy is reviewed at this stage then move towards a more ‘open-policy’ debate with the public. It would be helpful to engage with social scientists to help with the development of a consultative process with appropriate messaging.
13. Professor Calder thanked Gerry Donnelly and Sara Grainger for attending the meeting. 
4. Updates on Ongoing Work

14. Dr Masters introduced the next item to review the final version of the SSAC Innovation Report.  He explained that since the last meeting, work has been ongoing to incorporate members previous comments and to stream line the recommendations in order to produce a near final draft.  
15. In discussion, members recommended some minor changes to the Report.  Dr Masters then sought advice from members as to who should have sight of the draft before publication and how it should be published.
16. Members agreed that the report should be sent out in draft to some of the key organisations which are mentioned in the Report, such as the Scottish Funding Council and Interface.  It was agreed that the Report would be published on the SSAC website as soon as possible – ideally by mid-January – and that the possibility of a launch event and/or Ministerial meeting to discuss the Report should be explored.
5. SSAC Education Workstream 
17. Diane Strachan gave short update on this item.  Significant progress has been made in employing a co-ordinator post as part of this workstream.  The post is being supported by a partnership of SSAC, Deans of Science and Engineering in Scotland, Education Scotland and industry bodies.  The post has been advertised and will be located in SSERC in Dunfermline.  A Project Advisory Board has been formed to oversee the strategic direction of the work and Jim Hough will represent SSAC interests on this. 
6. STEMEC
18. Dr Masters invited Stuart Farmer to give an update on the new STEM Education Committee (STEMEC) which has been set up to help to implement the findings of the SEEAG Report.  Mr Farmer is representing SSAC on the new group.  He explained that the Groups’ remit is to support and galvanise action to improve STEM education and learning in Scotland’s schools, career advice related to STEM and public science engagement.  

19. As part of their role and following their first meeting, STEMEC has initially established working groups to consider: mutli-disciplinary issues around science; primary science development; Professional Learning Communities (PLCs) and Continuing Professional Development for teachers.  In addition to PLCs, STEMEC is conducting a consultation with a range of professional bodies on their practice and experience. 

7. FM Reception

20. Dr Masters then informed SSAC members that the First Minister had agreed to host a reception at Bute House for SSAC members..  There was also a brief discussion about which topics may be suitable to raise in discussion with the First Minister and it was thought that some of the ‘Science Hot Topics’ that members had been working may be helpful.  Members agreed that synthetic biology and sensor systems would potentially be  good areas to raise.
8.  Discussion on CSA Science Strategy
21. Professor Calder introduced two colleagues, Doug Brown and David MacGregor from the Office of the Chief Scientific Adviser (OCSA) who joined the meeting for this item.  This item followed on from a brief discussion at the September meeting which had noted that SSAC could make a valuable contribution to the development of the SG Science Strategy.  Members were issued with a short paper setting out the areas to be covered in discussion.  
22.  Professor Calder gave some examples of her current thinking and this was followed by a round table discussion.  
9. Minute of the last meeting  

23. Dr Masters went through the minutes of the last meeting held on the 5 September.  No errors or amendments were noted.  
24. He confirmed all the action points from the meeting had been completed.  In particular, he noted that Professors Jones and Winston had completed an opinion piece on the issue of Open Access Publishing which was approved by the co-chairs.  It has been placed on the SSAC website and the co-chairs wrote directly to bring it to the attention of a number of people including the UK Minister for Science, David Willetts, SG Minister for Science, Alasdair Allan, the Chief Executive of RCUK and the Presidents of many of the Professional/Learned Societies.
10. Matters Arising
25. Dr Masters noted that the Co Chairs would be attending the December meeting of the Council of Science and Technology (CST), the UK equivalent of SSAC chaired by Sir John Beddington.  Co-chairs agreed to provide feedback on this at the next meeting.
11. Media Update

26. Dr Masters introduced this standing item.  Members introduced a number of items of note.  
12. Chairs/Member Updates

27.
Members updated colleagues on topics of interest from their areas.

13. Any Other Business
28. No other business was discussed. 

14. Date of Next Meeting 
29. The next SSAC meeting would be held on the 12 and 13 of March in Glasgow.  Further details will be confirmed in due course. 
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